






















































BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 
A complete video copy and packet including staff reports, of this meeting can be viewed at 
http://www.clackamas.us/bcc/business/ 

Thursday, March 22, 2012 – 10:00 AM 
Public Services Building - 2051 Kaen Road, Oregon City, OR  97045 
 

PRESENT: Commissioner Charlotte Lehan, Chair 
Commissioner Jim Bernard  
Commissioner Ann Lininger  
Commissioner Paul Savas 
Commissioner Jamie Damon 

EXCUSED: Housing Authority Commissioner Erica Allison 

I. CALL TO ORDER  

 Roll Call 
 Pledge of Allegiance 

 Approval of Order of Agenda 
MOTION: 
Commissioner Bernard: I move approve the order of the Agenda.  
Commissioner Damon: Second. 
Chair Lehan – all those in favor/opposed: 
Commissioner Damon: Aye. 
Commissioner Savas:  Aye. 
Commissioner Lininger: Aye. 
Commissioner Bernard: Aye. 
Chair Lehan:   Aye. 
Chair Lehan – The Ayes have it and the motion is approved. 
 
II. PUBLIC HEARING Continued (Continued from 3-15-2012 Business Meeting for Board 
Discussion only – no additional Public Testimony on this item) 

The Board is sitting as the Housing Authority Board for this item. 
1. Continued for Board Discussion Only - Public Hearing for the Housing Authority of 

Clackamas County‟s Fiscal Year 2012 Annual Plan  
This portion is a verbatim transcript 

Chair Lehan: 
Our first item is a public hearing that was continued from a previous board meeting and 
actually the public hearing was closed and at this point it is up for Board discussion only 
and I will turn it over to Trell Anderson to give an update on this item.  We continued the 
discussion because Commissioner Lininger was not here at that time and had requested 
that she be a part of the discussion. 

 

Trell Anderson: 
Thank you, good morning, I am Trell Anderson, Executive Director of the housing 
Authority of Clackamas County.  This morning as you sit in this discussion, you‟re sitting 
as the Board of the Housing Authority of Clackamas County.  Just as a reminder of last 
week‟s discussion, we are here to review and consider the adoption of the Housing 
Authority‟s 2012-2013 Annual Plan.  This is a required plan that we have to submit to 
HUD.  It‟s not a work plan per se; it‟s a general overview of the intention of activities for 
the Housing Authority over the next fiscal year.  There are other components of the plan, 
including our capital fund and reports on our capital fund as well.  As part of our process 
we‟re required to hold a public hearing.  That was last week as Chair Lehan said.  The 
discussion was held over into this week.  Our process is upon conclusion of discussion; 
we‟ll move the plan forward to adoption.  It‟s scheduled for adoption on consent calendar 
April 5th and between now and then you can move to adopt the plan as it‟s presented, you 
can amend the plan and move for adoption under amendment and that‟s the basic 
process.  It‟s due to HUD on April 17th. 

http://www.clackamas.us/bcc/business/
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Chair Lehan: 

Okay, so this is time for Board discussion.  Would anyone like to jump in and discuss?  
Commissioner Bernard. 

 
Commissioner Bernard: 

Madam Chair I only have one concern and that‟s No. 9 of the plan which is HACC will 
research and consider – yeah, item 19 the Housing Choice Voucher Program.  I‟d just like 
to recommend that we remove this from the plan for further consideration and for further 
research just outside the plan because it does – there is some concern on the part of 
Staff that having it in the plan could potentially risk their jobs and outside of the plan they 
have demonstrated in some of their comments and in some letters that we received that 
they would work to consider and research the Housing Choice Voucher Program and I 
think that outside the plan that would be sufficient to move forward with researching and 
so therefore it wouldn‟t be necessary to have it in the plan.  Also, we could at any time 
add it to the plan with a public hearing so I think it‟s worth doing that. 

 
Chair Lehan: 
 Other comments? 
 
Commissioner Lininger: 

I have a comment and some questions so I‟m a member of the Housing Authority 
Advisory Committee, as is Chair Lehan I believe and I know that we‟ve talked about the 
rationale for Item 19.  Item 19 says the Housing Authority of Clackamas County will 
research and consider a consortium of our Housing Choice Voucher Program and my 
understanding is that the reason for that is because we have diminishing amounts of 
administrative funding from the federal government from HUD and as we try to deal 
with these diminishing amounts of money to pay for Staff to do this, we have to 
streamline and get more efficient.  My understanding is that the concept that you‟re 
looking at that is one proposed for research and evaluation is one in which in the region 
a couple of housing authorities would team up to work together to administer the 
program which they currently administer separately so that we could be more efficient 
in how we operate it so we can live within our existing budgets and not have to 
subsidize it with other funds.  My understanding is that is not outsourcing to private 
contractors.  It‟s the notion of streamlining together with other public agencies because 
we need to be efficient in how we‟re using public resources right now and I know that 
when you streamline things sometimes change but when you think about the 
coordinated care organizations, health transformation, a lot of that is based on the 
notion that we need to streamline how to handle administrative functions and use the 
most efficient number of people to do good work that we can so that the good work 
itself is not sacrificed.  It may be a good idea; it may not be a good idea.  There may be 
reasons why it shouldn‟t happen but as I read Item 19, it suggests that next year the 
Housing Authority would research and consider whether it‟s a good idea so I 
understand that not everyone feels great about it but researching and considering how 
to save money in a way that doesn‟t privatize public employee jobs but streamlines our 
operations seems kind of to me like what we‟re supposed to be doing right now in 
government.  So the thing that Commissioner Bernard proposes is kind of re-words the 
notion right, so we‟ll do it but we won‟t do it in the Work Plan.  We won‟t name it in the 
Work Plan but we‟ll do it so, in law they call that a distinction without a difference.  But, 
you  know, I think we need to look at it „cause I think we need to look at how we can be 
more efficient and I understand there are people who are concerned about what that 
will mean for their jobs and I know that‟s not easy, so . . . 
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Commissioner Savas: 
 Madam Chair, Trell you said it was not a Work Plan but it was a . . . 
 

Trell Anderson: 
 It‟s a Plan of Intent so it outlines what are the intents of the organization. 
 

Commissioner Savas: 
Right and this is a required plan.  I think I heard Commissioner Bernard say that it 
ought to be considered and evaluated and it seems to be contrary in the context of all 
the items stipulated there that if you really wanted to have it considered, it‟d be part of 
all those things considered so I just think it‟s illogical to actually remove it if you really 
want it considered as you said.  So I would support keeping it in there.  This is 
supported by the board of people who are most knowledgeable about this.  If it does 
steer towards streamlining or cost savings, it ought to be part of the package.  It ought 
to be considered. 

 

Commissioner Damon: 
 I agree.  So I agree that it should be part of the plan for consideration.  It is very 

concerning to me though that we had so much testimony that was anxiety filled about 
what this might mean and so I just wonder about the process that how we got to this 
point about even including it in the plan when there was so many unanswered 
questions about what even examining this question would look like and so I guess what 
I would suggest is that we leave it in the plan and that there is some work that we do to 
follow up with the folks that have been really concerned about what exactly does 
exploring this path mean.  What‟s the time frame, what does that look like so I would 
really hope that there‟d be a robust process around that because clearly there is a lot of 
anxiety and concern about what this future might look like?   

 

Trell Anderson: 
 So this idea of researching and considering a consortium is one of several that we want 

to look at reducing costs and streamlining for the voucher program.  It‟s not the only 
thing that we‟re researching so simultaneously we want to take a look at what it might 
mean to become a move to work organization.  That‟s a special status from HUD that 
would give us a lot more flexibility, allow us to streamline operations even within our 
own organization.  We also are considering submitting waiver requests to HUD on 
some of the very burdensome regulatory acts that really bog us down and take up a ton 
of staff time so I want to emphasize that this is just one of several initiatives that we 
want to undertake for the next year to look at the voucher program specifically about 
reducing costs and streamlining operations.  Second, I want to share with you a group 
of criteria what we developed together in a working staff group that we‟d apply to, you 
know, all the different options that we‟re looking at and they include the pros and cons 
of looking at budget, looking at client services, program outcomes, the impact on HACC 
Staff, the impact on HACC as an organization, the impact on the County as an 
organization, timelines for implementation, the impact on landlords and tenants, 
probability of success and mechanically what would it mean to make changes and rule 
these things out and these are all – we listed these and developed these together in a 
working staff group to evaluate not only the consortia piece but the other pieces that I 
mentioned as well so we‟re getting organized in house.  We have a formed working 
staff group.  I think some of the anxiety is caused because there‟s a conception that if 
it‟s in the plan, that a consortium is a done deal and I‟ve tried to communicate that 
apparently not as effectively as I could have or should have but it really is the intent to 
just take a look at it and evaluate it and as Commissioner Lininger said, it may not 
make sense.  In my opinion it sure doesn‟t make sense that we don‟t look at it.  We 
need to look at it as we look at other options as well. 
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Chair Lehan: 
 Commissioner Bernard. 
 
Commissioner Bernard: 
 One of my concerns and to go further is that when these voucher programs take into 

account that these are Clackamas County residents who may have to go to 
somebody who is not a Clackamas County employee and try to get a voucher.  I 
think that the voters told us when we were looking at the Sellwood Bridge is that we 
don‟t want to be Portland-centric and I‟m concerned that this organization is – one of 
the perceptions is that it‟s Portland-centric and that concerns me.  The other thing is 
it‟s just like the Bill of Rights.  In the Bill of Rights, the founding fathers said that if it 
gave comfort to some members, then the Bill of Rights should be part of the 
amendments to the Constitution and taking this out of the plan does give comfort to 
some employees, then it‟s worth pulling it out of the plan for consideration outside 
and I agree there may be a perception that the research and consideration will mean 
that that will happen but if it gives comfort to our employees, then I think it should be 
outside of the plan.  But it‟s pretty obvious that I don‟t have the votes here.  I am 
concerned and I would appreciate consideration of pulling this out of the plan and 
specifically voting on it separately because I think the plan in general is great.  I just 
have concerns about this specific issue.  I will have to vote “no” on the whole plan if 
19‟s in there.  If we pull it out, then I‟ll just vote “no” on 19.  So, after further 
discussion, I‟d be happy to make a motion for consideration. 

 
Chair Lehan: 
 Is there some way to – if what we‟re trying to do is reduce the anxiety level around 

this, is there some way to describe what we‟re doing in broader terms of – that 
you‟re indicating involves many other kinds of efficiencies or looking at cost cutting 
or cost savings rather than specifically naming this or is there a reason we have to 
specifically name this as part of, of course, the cost saving things that we are 
studying. 

 
Trell Anderson: 
 We also mention in the plan applying for MTW status.  We also mention in the plan 

submitting waiver requests so a redraft of those components of the plan would have 
us take those out as well in addition to No. 19 and – I‟m sorry, I‟m just thinking out 
loud here with you, thinking about it – would have us do a general statement about 
researching and considering options and opportunities to reduce costs and 
streamline administration for the Housing Choice Voucher Program.  It would be an 
open statement like that and not name any specifics at that point. 

 
Commissioner Savas: 
 Over all I‟m just a little bit confused because No. 9 has language in there with 

Clackamas County, Multnomah County and you‟re okay with No. 9 but you‟re not 
okay with No. 19 so I‟m a little bit puzzled by that.  I also understand correctly that 
we are jointly applying with all the other counties for a health care grant so it just 
seems as though – I‟m not really sure I understand the Portland piece of this but I 
move we accept the plan – move we approve the order – where‟s it at here – Is there 
any motion necessary or any action necessary to move this forward? 

 
Trell Anderson: 
 No, the plan would be adopted on April 5th, so if there‟s a motion, it‟s to move it 

forward for adoption on April 5th. 
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MOTION: 
 
Commissioner Savas: I move we move it forward. 
 

Commissioner Lininger: I second. 
 

Chari Lehan: 
 It‟s been moved by Commissioner Savas and seconded by Commissioner Lininger 

that we move this forward.  Now my notes here say that there‟s no action by the 
Board on this item today.  Is that . . . 

 

Trell Anderson: 
 That‟s right.  The formal adoption will be on the 5th. 
 

Chair Lehan: 
 On April 5th so I‟m concerned if we‟re going to move faster than we‟ve already 

publicly announced. 
 

Trell Anderson: 
 You don‟t need to move to adopt the plan today.  I think the motion is to move it 

forward for adoption on April 5th. 
 

Chair Lehan: 
 On the 5th.  Okay.  Very confusing. . . 
 

Trell Anderson: 
 . . . Needs to be clarified by Commissioner Savas, I don‟t know. 

 

Commissioner Savas: I’ll just clarify the motion.  I’ll make the motion to move it 
forward as introduced without any changes. 

 

Commissioner Lininger:  I’ll second. 
 

Chair Lehan: 
 Okay, now we‟re clarified that we‟re moving it forward in a motion and a second to do 

that.  Commissioner Bernard. 
 

Commissioner Bernard: 
 And I‟m okay with moving it forward but if there‟s an opportunity to speak to some of 

the staff members that could clarify some of that wording I would appreciate it, if that 
would take place.  I guess that‟s my request and we can talk about what we‟re going to 
do on the future date. 

 

Commissioner Damon: 
 I was going to say I feel like that we‟ve all raised this concern about the clarifying the 

communication.  I really appreciate the staff members and community members that 
came forward to share their concerns.  I think it‟s been elevated to the point that it will 
be considered at a high level about, you know, how we move forward and I think that it 
would be part of the plan.  I think it does feel a bit disingenuous to say that, you know, 
it‟s going to be part of a package of things we‟re going to study but not have it in the 
plan.  I think we need to be clear and I would just really encourage that the staff and 
community members who have concerns to continue to stay engaged because it is 
one path of several areas that we‟re studying and it‟s very, very important for us to 
understand the impacts at the staff and community level.  So I really encourage you to 
continue to make your voices heard and be a part of the staff working group. 
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Chair Lehan: 
 And I would concur.  We listened to a lot of people who were very – had a lot of 

anxiety about it being in the plan, both community members and staff people and I 
think we need to make it abundantly clear that it‟s an evaluation only and maybe figure 
out how to put some other sidebars on there or to make it clear that we‟re making no 
commitment to doing anything here to try to dial down the anxiety level.  
Commissioner Bernard. 

 
Commissioner Bernard: 

 I actually just have one question.  So let‟s say we evaluate it and it was determined 
that it was a good idea.  We‟d have to vote on it, correct? 

 
Trell Anderson: 

 Oh, absolutely.  There‟s been a lot of process around it.  Right now we‟re just really in 
the information gathering process.  You know, I can imagine the process that would 
include input from residents and landlords, study sessions with you as the Board, 
before moving anything forward for adoption. 

 
Chair Lehan: 

 And maybe that‟s part of the clarification that could go in the plan to clearly state any 
movement in this direction would first involve these steps, so we have time before April 
5th so this will come before us again on April 5th and the motion is to move it forward to 
April 5th so all those in favor signify by saying “Aye”. 

 
Ayes. -  Passes 5-0.   
End verbatim transcript 

 

III. PREVIOUSLY APPROVED LAND USE BOARD ORDER (No public testimony on this item) 
 

1.   Board Order No. 2012-20 for a Comprehensive Plan Amendment and Zone Change for 

Portland General Electric – File No. Z0417-11-CP/Z0418-11-ZAP 
Rhett Tatum, County Counsel, stated this item came before the Board on February 15, 2012.  
~Board Discussion~ 
MOTION: 

Commissioner Bernard: I move we approve the Board Order for a Comprehensive Plan 
Amendment and Zone change for Portland General Electric as 
Previously approved at the February 15, 2012 Land Use 
Hearing. 

Commissioner Damon: Second. 
Chair Lehan – all those in favor/opposed/abstain: 
Commissioner Damon: Aye. 
Commissioner Savas:  Abstain. 
Commissioner Lininger: Aye. 
Commissioner Bernard: Aye. 
Chair Lehan:   Aye. 
Chair Lehan – The Ayes have it and the motion is approved – Commissioner was not present 
at the Feb. 15th hearing, therefore he abstained from the vote. 
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IV.PUBLIC HEARING ON PROPOSED ZONING AND DEVELOPMENT ORDINANCE  

 
1. Zoning and Development Ordinance Amendment - ZDO-235 (Jennifer Hughes, 

Planning Division, Rhett Tatum, County Counsel) 
 

 ZDO-235 is a legislative text amendment to the Clackamas County Zoning and 
Development Ordinance.  ZDO-235 is a proposal that includes two distinct subject 
areas:  1)  add section 105 to the Zoning and Development Ordinance to formally 
provide for a Planning Commission; and 2)  add section 106 to the Zoning and 
Development Ordinance to standardize and revise the similar uses provision of the 
ZDO. 

This portion is a verbatim transcript 

Chair Lehan: 
This is a Zoning and Development Ordinance amendment, ZDO-235 and we have 
Jennifer Hughes from Planning Division and Rhett Tatum from County Counsel.   

 

Jennifer Hughes: 
Good morning.  As Chair Lehan said I‟m Jennifer Hughes from the Clackamas County 
Planning and Zoning Division.  The file before you today is ZDO-235 which is a set of 
legislative text amendments to the Clackamas County Zoning and Development 
Ordinance.  The proposal actually is a package of two distinct subjects, the first being 
adopting a new section of the zoning ordinance; it would be Section 105 that would 
codify the existence and administration of the County Planning Commission.  This is 
really kind of a formality.  There has been a Planning Commission in Clackamas 
County since 1955 and state statutes provide for a Planning Commission but we‟ve 
never codified sort of the administrative details of our Planning Commission, how many 
members, how long they serve, how they‟re appointed and so this is really just a 
cleanup.  It kind of arose during an earlier project to revise the Planning Commission 
By-Laws and we came and spoke to you about this in a study session in December so 
really just a formality.  We‟re not proposing any substantive changes but one to the 
current practice that we followed in terms of how the Planning Commission is 
administered and that substantive change is that terms would officially begin on May 1 
and would be staggered as evenly as possible over a four-year cycle.  What we‟ve had 
in the past has really been this sort of this random sort of rolling thing with terms 
expiring at kind of odd dates and they don‟t always expire sort of an even number of 
commissioners in each year so we‟re trying to just streamline our process for recruiting 
and appointing by having that happen at the same time each year.  The Commission 
would continue to have nine members serving for four-year terms appointed by the 
BCC and serving at the pleasure of the BCC and consistent with the requirements of 
Oregon law.  There are some specific limits on Planning Commissions and so we‟ve set 
those forth in the zoning ordinance as well. 

 

The second topic that ZDO-235 covers is Authorization of Similar Uses.  We‟re proposing 
to add a new Section 106 which would provide for a process for applicants to submit an 
application to authorize a use that‟s similar to one that‟s specifically listed in the zoning 
district.  We currently have provisions that allow for this but they‟re scattered throughout 
the zoning ordinance.  They don‟t have – they‟re not uniform, they‟re not always available 
so the idea here is to standardize the provisions for all commercial, industrial and mixed 
use zones, to provide a standard process where it‟s Planning Director review with appeal 
to the hearings officer.  Currently in some cases they have to go directly to hearing which 
is a more expensive and time consuming process typically for an applicant than going 
through Planning Director review; would still retain notice to our community planning 
organizations as is currently required for this type of interpretation.   
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I would specify that the approval criteria and development standards for the use would be 
the same as the use that it‟s found to be most similar to.  So, if it‟s a conditional use in the 
zone that they‟re saying were similar to and we agree that they are, then they would be 
subject to the Conditional Use process that‟s a primary use then they‟d be subject to 
whatever the standards are for a primary use in that zone.  So sort of a parallel process 
and parallel standards, and that does reflect sort of past practice in terms of how we‟ve 
handled these things over the years.  This actually arose based on a specific situation 
where there‟s a social service use that‟s operating in our business park zone that is 
currently in the Code Enforcement process because the use is not specifically allowed in 
that zone but it is arguably similar to one that is listed and they don‟t have the ability to go 
through that process so when this came up rather than sort of just approach this from a 
“let‟s put a band-aid on this one problem”, Staff thought it was better to do this 
comprehensively and to look at all of our commercial and industrial districts and provide 
for this.  And really the reasoning behind it is that our zoning ordinance is structured in a 
way that uses are listed.  We basically have a laundry list in most zones of all the uses that 
are allowed and it‟s very easy to leave uses out or to have the market change over the 
years and you don‟t keep up and so this actually provides them the option for any uses to 
be allowed. 
 
We followed the normal public outreach process for Zoning and Development 
Ordinance amendments notifying the State Department of Land Conservation and 
Development, notifying our community planning organizations, hamlets and villages, 
our list of interested parties posting the proposal on the County website and publishing 
the legally required newspaper notice of the public hearings.  The Planning 
Commission held a public hearing on February 27.  There was no oral testimony.  We 
did receive one letter in support which is in your packet.  The Planning Commission 
recommended approval of the amendments related to the administration of the 
Planning Commission unanimously.  They recommended approval of the Authorization 
of Similar Uses amendments on an 8 to 1 vote.  The dissenting Planning Commission 
vote seemed to center on a perception that it was going to provide overly broad 
authority for the Planning Director to authorize similar uses that somehow there might 
be an ability to end up with a use that we really didn‟t want.  I guess Staff‟s perspective 
would be that it does provide a notice process.  There is the ability to appeal so the 
Planning Director‟s decision is not final and it does provide protections in the form of, as 
I said, approval criterion development standards that another – that the use it‟s found to 
be similar to would also have to follow.  So I think obviously the majority of the Planning 
Commission felt that that was sufficient protection and what we‟re really doing here is in 
effect potentially broadening the ability to allow for different types of uses in those 
zones but with some pretty strict protections on how far that could go. 
 
Staff‟s recommendation when this power point was completed was approval of ZDO-
235 as drafted.  Yesterday an issue was brought to my attention flagged by a citizen 
who has some concerns about, we have three industrial zones that currently provide 
for, as a primary use in the zone, business and industrial uses that are compatible with 
the uses listed as primary uses as opposed to similar.  Everywhere else in the zoning 
ordinance where we provide for this, it says similar but in this particular instance, or 
three instances, it says compatible.  And so we really – the idea was to try to 
standardize and streamline and not to inadvertently change something substantive in 
that regard so I think Rhett Tatum is prepared to sort of address that issue. 
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Rhett Tatum: 

Yes, so we did receive this letter which should be in the record and which you may 
have in your packets.  The person has applied for interpretation to allow their business 
to continue to operate in an I-2 zone, a Light Industrial zone, and the concern is that if 
we don‟t acknowledge that this potentially substantive change, changing language from 
“compatible” which would perhaps suggest making sure the proposed use gets along 
with the other uses in the zone to “similar” which is a different sort of interpretation 
where you look at a use and make sure the use you‟re proposing is something like an 
otherwise allowed use and the concern is that we don‟t recognize that that‟s 
substantive change, then we might have been saying all along that “compatible” and 
“similar” mean the same thing and it would affect the interpretation that they have 
requested even though they‟ve already applied so if any change to the language 
wouldn‟t necessarily – they would still be assessed under the standard that was in 
place when they made their application so that would be the term „compatible”.  But 
given the concerns we did think it was important to flag this for the Board.  We spoke 
with the Clerk and we could continue the hearing until April 5 for deliberation and 
discussion only.  That would give Staff a little bit more time to look at the applicant‟s 
concerns and see if there really is a problem here or talk to the applicant and make 
sure that, you know, their concerns are addressed.  The problem with that is applicant 
knew about this problem for awhile.  They had an opportunity to bring it to the Planning 
Commission.   They didn‟t and so we are a little frustrated to get this sort of eleventh 
hour letter and now we have to sort of scramble to figure out a solution so Jennifer and 
I have discussed it.  We‟ll leave the decision as to whether – we‟re not going to make a 
decision as to whether – recommendation as to whether or not we should continue it.  
We‟ll leave it to the Board‟s good judgment. 

 
Chair Lehan: 

So if we did continue it, then it would give time to address this. 
 
Jennifer Hughes: 

Right.  I think I would say there are many options but there are sort of three clear paths 
that you could take.  One of course would be to ask us to bring an ordinance approving 
it as it‟s written now.  Second option would be to set it over for two weeks and Staff can 
talk to the applicant who wrote the letter and sort of discuss the issues.  The third 
option would be to simply leave in the language regarding compatible uses.  Planning 
Staff has really no significant concern with that.  We‟ve been living with that language 
for a long time.  We didn‟t intend to make a substantive change so we could leave in 
“compatible” in the three zones where it currently exists and then simply continue, you 
know, also provide this authorization of similar uses uniformly across all zones and in 
that regard I don‟t think there would be a substantive change.  We wouldn‟t be 
changing the language in the zone that affects this particular application and, you know, 
that would avoid setting the hearing over but we‟re perfectly willing to come back on 
April 5 with more detail if you‟d like. 

 
Chair Lehan: 

Okay - questions. 
 
Commissioner Savas: 

I have a question.  Could you go over – maybe I‟ll express my concerns but my request 
is to have you go over the process that following let‟s say the Planning Director to deny 
something, then the next step is automatically to a hearings officer, correct? 
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Jennifer Hughes: 

Correct, the Planning Director‟s decision is appealed to the Land Use Hearings Officer. 
 
Commissioner Savas: 

And then if that can be appealed, then the appeal after the hearings officer is what . . . 
 
Jennifer Hughes: 

 . . . is to LUBA, the Land Use Board of Appeals.  Well, I‟m sorry, actually this is 
different because this is an interpretation and that‟s a very sort of narrow set of 
applications within our zoning ordinance that permits the Board of County 
Commissioners to choose to take an appeal.  So for an interpretation, the applicant 
actually, if they were not happy with what was done by the hearings officer, they can 
actually appeal it to you and you can choose to take that up.  You don‟t have to.  It sort 
of works the way some courts do. 

 
Commissioner Savas: 

Is that clarified or codified anywhere? 
 
Jennifer Hughes: 

It is.  Yes, that‟s covered in the zoning ordinance currently. 
 
Commissioner Savas: 

Okay, and under what zoning ordinance. 
 
Jennifer Hughes: 

I believe that would be in our interpretation processes in Section 1305 and so I believe 
– I don‟t have the zoning ordinance in front of me but off the top of my head I believe 
that would be in Section 1305. 

 
Commissioner Savas: 

Well here‟s my concern.  Here‟s where I‟m kind of where I‟m going and it‟s not 
necessarily on this industrial use specifically but it‟s in general and that is 1102, again 
which is another empowerment so to speak of the Planning Director which has another 
“own risk” process following his denial and that is – I don‟t know if it‟s semantics or its 
intent or maybe, you know, really a consequence intended or unintended, I don‟t know 
but nonetheless a consequence and that is that the interpretation of a use, of an 
existing use, being similar – I‟m going to use the coffee stand on McLoughlin Blvd. as a 
great example, that we had a use of an existing building all right which was determined 
to be now a different use when it got converted to a coffee business, coffee stand 
business, both were drive-thru, the current use being substantially less traffic impacts 
and was determined that it‟s, you know, needs to go through a design review process.  
This in turn, due to a similar application done at the similar site was estimated a year 
ago of being between $15,000 to $20,000 as stated to the company, the other company 
who was doing a very similar application or inquiry as to whether or not to do this.  We 
sent, due to an anonymous or a confidential complaint filed, this went to the Planning 
Director apparently, I believe, and was determined that it needed to go through a 
design review process which intimidated the property owner and the business owner as 
far as cost.  It was just not practical.  It was not achievable for them to get a return on 
their investment to spend that kind of money and that was the only number that they 
had.  Where we‟re really kind of going with this is that this onerous process is so 
intimidating and I think there ought to be another step in there that allows it to either be 
re-reviewed or the Planning Director be appealed or looked – I don‟t know. 
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I‟m trying to insert something because as a consequence, this business is closing 
tomorrow and, you know, whether it‟s the letter that‟s now of record that came in where 
we‟re discussing the semantics or the intent of the word “compatible” or “similar” but I 
really wonder if it‟s a greater problem really within the system.  I‟ll call it a system of 
these where there is not a less onerous or an opportunity for clarification up front before 
it even goes to a hearings officer because that delay severely impacts businesses 
negatively, causes delays and causes them a lot of these times just to walk away and 
not ever go to a hearings officer so I‟m asking legal counsel here specifically, and Staff, 
if you number one comprehend what I‟m trying to communicate and convey and if that‟s 
fairly addressed here or if we do defer this for another two weeks, we can actually look 
at that as well. 

 
Jennifer Hughes: 

I can take a crack at it and maybe Rhett can chime in with a legal perspective.  So 
without getting into the specifics of the coffee stand, I‟m aware of that circumstance but 
I‟m not involved in the specifics of it so I really wouldn‟t be qualified to talk about the 
details but in terms of the process question, the zoning ordinance actually has, well, 
several different layers of application processes depending upon the nature of the 
application and of course that‟s evolved over literally 50 years in terms of what sort of 
what process track we put applications on.  There‟s lots of different names for our 
applications but basically the processes are either something that‟s ministerial, which 
essentially means like an over-the-counter review where the standards are clear and 
objective. You know your setback is five feet, it‟s a single family house, we issue the 
building permit.  There is no appeal to the Land Use Hearings officer, there‟s no, you 
know, it‟s considered to be so clear that there‟s no need to provide for that additional 
forum.  You either get the permit or you don‟t „cause you qualify or you don‟t‟.  An 
appeal there goes to the Circuit Court and that‟s a statutory – as I understand it.  We‟ll 
let Rhett weigh in on that. 
 
The second process is a Planning Director review and when we say Planning Director 
we really mean – the Planning Director is sort of a construct in the zoning ordinance but 
basically it‟s Staff.  Staff issues a decision.  The application is filed, Staff issues a 
decision and it‟s appealable to the hearings officer.  That‟s generally considered to be 
less of a burden than having to go direct to hearing.  It‟s less expensive, it tends to be 
less time consuming and the application fees are less.  We‟re not paying the hearings 
officer.  It‟s more informal process but it does provide for the right to appeal and 
typically it‟s because the standards are not clear and objective which means that we‟re 
required to provide an opportunity for appeal.  If you wanted to streamline in essence 
the review process, I think the answer would be that your standards would be far more 
clear and objective so that you would have less need to go through sort of this decision 
making process where we‟re making findings and sending out notice and allowing for 
neighbors to appeal and having things end up at the hearings officer.  Alternatively you 
could – you know in the past we didn‟t use a hearings officer many years ago.  The 
Board was the hearings officer but there‟s a lot of issues regarding that in terms of time, 
you know, due to the volume of applications you might potentially be talking about.  So 
a lot of this is in state law and Rhett may want to weigh in on how much flexibility we 
have but with design review I guess my last comment which is what when you say 1102 
it‟s design review which doesn‟t directly relate to this Authorization of Similar Uses 
question except that these uses in these zones typically end up going through design 
review when they‟re actually developed.  And the question there in terms of cost is 
really about what are the standards we want?   
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Do we want people to be paying for things like landscaping, street lights, parking, traffic 
signals, building design, that‟s what design review does and that‟s where the cost tends 
to come on the planning side is in those requirements that we have.  Then on the 
transportation side you‟re talking about Systems Development Charges which I think 
was really the concern on the coffee cart for that large expense. 

 
Commissioner Savas: 

Okay, so at the point where, let‟s say, the Planning Director design review says no, 
can‟t have this project.  My concern is at that point because it‟s a “no” and the next step 
is clearly hearings officer knowing that could be number one, a delay, number two, a 
cost.  My concern is, is there any other opportunity prior, you know, absent, you know, 
again, that next step, so what – do we issue those specifics in writing to the applicant to 
say you got denied for these particular reasons.  Is it articulated? 

 
Jennifer Hughes: 

It would be.  I would have to say I think it‟s – I‟d have to go back and look at the 
statistics but to my knowledge we‟ve only had one design review application appealed 
in recent memory, I mean, like say the last five years so the vast majority of design 
review applications are approved.  Now the applicant may not be happy.  That‟s 
different than saying they‟re happy about what they have to do to implement the design 
review.  Do they want to put those investments in to road frontage, landscaping, 
parking lot?  Quite possibly not because it‟s more expensive than just building whatever 
they might choose to build but in terms sort of this track record of appeals going to the 
hearings officer or our track record of denials at the Staff level, it‟s been very minimal. 

 
Commissioner Savas: 

Well see, that‟s a greater concern because we know that there‟s numerous occasions 
where people are told “no” and they don‟t go to the hearings officer so that, by 
demonstration of that in itself, it demonstrates that people are turned away, for 
whatever reason from that step.  They‟re not going to pursue it so that‟s opportunity, I 
think, lost so you‟re really making my argument.  So the premise of that denial not prior 
to the hearings officer but the premise of that denial from the Planning Director design 
review, are the reasons specified? 

 
Jennifer Hughes: 

Yes.  But what I‟m saying is they are typically not denials so I don‟t think there is a 
history of a lot of applications being denied.  We could pull those statistics but typically 
they aren‟t being denied.  If they were denied, absolutely.  I‟m not saying they‟ve never 
been but it would be a very small subset.  There would be findings explaining the 
reasons for denial, the same as with an approval, there are findings explaining reasons 
for approval and then that can form, obviously, the basis for someone to then appeal 
that decision to the hearings officer because they would understand the reasons that 
they were denied. 

 
Rhett Tatum: 

I would like to just attempt to separate how exactly what it is that 106 does from what I 
believe the concerns you‟re expressing Commissioner Savas with our land use process 
generally and what 106 does is really it creates more opportunities for people that want 
to have a use because in certain zones right now we don‟t have that similar language 
so in additional zones they can now go and say, well the use I‟d like to do is similar to 
one that exists in the zone.   
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Now they still may have to go and, you know, they certainly, not certainly, but usually 
they will still have to go through a design review process if they want to, you know, 
establish a new use there.  That‟s pretty typical for sort of any new use but this I think 
106 is more abstract than sending someone into design review.  It‟s increasing the 
scope of uses that are potentially allowed in these zones so long a they‟re similar to 
existing uses in those zones and I know there are conversations going on with Staff 
about how do we make our planning code more friendly and less intimidating to 
people?  But I think those are separate issues from what‟s before you in 106. 

 
Commissioner Savas: 

Well I agree that they‟re separate; they‟re different.  So is there an opportunity maybe 
to take what you say is more opportunity or abstract and expand that into the other 
zoning and other uses other than this industrial piece? 

 
Jennifer Hughes: 

Sure, I mean, you know, the question of uses, if your interest is in having less process 
associated with being able to enable the use, the way to do that is to have either a 
more comprehensive use of – list of specific uses.  So you start adding more so that 
they don‟t need to do an interpretation.  The odds are with that approach you‟re still 
going to miss something.  I mean it‟s – we can put 200 uses in there and someone will 
come through the door with 201, you know.  It‟s just how it goes but we could certainly 
provide for more uses.  We could also the other way and be very broad in terms of what 
we allow.  You can do any industrial use; you can do any – you know, you can broaden 
that up.  That certainly has policy implications for people both who live in those, you 
know, live near those zones and, you know, property owners within the zones 
presumably are happier about it because they get more uses but we do sometimes get 
some pushback that you might then end up with inappropriate things but that‟s what we 
find out when we go through a public process.  So certainly that‟s a project that could 
be undertaken.  There are some limits regionally and at the state level in terms of how 
much flexibility we have in a particular zone but we certainly have some flexibility that 
we haven‟t necessarily taken advantage of in the current zoning ordinance. 

 
Commissioner Savas: 

I guess in a nutshell my concern is that if you have a property or building that was 
modified and improved in 1974 and they want to change it from a drive-thru pay station 
for a fuel station and then convert it to a coffee shop, they don‟t have to do – bring 
everything else up to code, the landscaping and a number of very onerous expensive 
modifications for just a slight tweak in the use that they have to spend thousands and 
thousands of dollars and those are the cases – and I know that this is not the best 
opportunity to discuss this, but those are the cases I think that discourage a lot of 
people.  They never come back they never go to the hearings officer because they‟re 
intimidated right on the front end is that you gotta bring the whole property up to 2010 
or 2012 standards.  That‟s where the people are getting, are falling away.  That‟s where 
the businesses are being discouraged. 

 
Jennifer Hughes: 

So the question there wouldn‟t really be necessarily process, the way I think of process, 
or in terms of, you know, what you file paperwork-wise, but it‟s more – and really not a 
question of uses but a question of development standards.  I mean it‟s really the issue 
of, do you require landscaping, do you look at their parking, do you look at the traffic, 
and we have quite a bit of flexibility.   
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I mean a lot of what we‟ve done in the zoning ordinance has been policy choices made 
since literally 1960 that‟s evolved, you know, obviously through the years and it‟s a 
question of really what the community wants for standards and are those different 
maybe scaled in based on, you know, like you‟re saying if it‟s a minor change versus a 
completely brand new development and we‟ve tried to address that in some ways.  
Landscaping is phased in, parking is phased in but we‟re not always that specific and 
that could be changed. 
 

Chair Lehan: 
And I think this is interesting conversation but I want to pull it back to the public hearing 
that we‟re in right now which is about ZDO-235 and ask if there‟s any other questions of 
Staff.  Commissioner Bernard. 

 
Jim Bernard: 

Actually I just have a comment.  I think we should – if that one word is of concern and 
that word is different from the rest of the codes we have, then I would move that we – I 
would suggest that we leave that word as it is which should satisfy this individual and 
pass the ordinance. 

 
Jennifer Hughes: 

I haven‟t read the letter but maybe Rhett can address that, and if that‟s sufficient for her 
concerns . . . 

 
Rhett Tatum: 

I do agree that that would probably be a sufficient solution to satisfy the author‟s 
concerns. 

 
Chair Lehan: 

I‟m not wanting us to get out of order here because this is a land use hearing – it‟s not 
really a land use hearing.  Is this a land use hearing? 

 
Jennifer Hughes: 

Technically, yeah.  It‟s not quasi-judicial, but . . . 
 
Chair Lehan: 

Not quasi-judicial no. . . .  Anyway, so clarifying questions is what we‟re doing right now 
and then I will read the public hearing portion and then we‟ll have a public hearing and 
then we can make a motion about this particular item. 

 
Commissioner Damon: 

Thank you for clarifying that.  So, it concerns me that you haven‟t had a chance to read 
the letter and that the letter came in fairly late and I appreciate what you‟re saying that 
leaving the word in, “compatible” probably will do it but I just wonder, it seems like it 
would make sense to give you a bit more time to ensure that there any other 
unintended consequences as it relates to this word and my understanding the whole 
point of what we‟re trying to get to is, you know, streamlined language and so I just, so 
I‟m a little concerned about, it‟s like well, I think if we keep that in, it‟ll be fine without 
spending time ensuring that that‟s really the best path, so I guess I believe more time 
might be useful. 

 
Rhett Tatum: 

Staff would certainly be able to use that time to address potential concerns . . . 
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Commissioners Damon: 

And even follow up with the person who wrote the letter and so it seems like it might be 
a good thing.  Okay. 

 
Commissioner Savas: 

Madam Chair, I appreciate the Board‟s indulgence in my earlier question and Staff, I 
appreciate Staff helping me through that and I would go along with allowing Staff to 
make sure, give it time to hold this over and get it right.  The same token if there‟s 
anyone here who has intended to testify, we‟d certainly want to hear them; they made 
the effort to be here today. 

 
Chair Lehan: 

Well yeah, that‟s – so . . . the part that I did not do earlier was we move on to the public 
hearing portion and since this is a scheduled public hearing, I do not have any cards for 
this but I will read it nonetheless since it is scheduled. 
 
This is a hearing on ZDO-235, package of legislative text amendments.  The 
amendments would add Section 105 to the Zoning and Development Ordinance which 
would formally provide for the County Planning Commission.  The amendments would 
also add Section 106 to the ZDO which would standardize and revise the Similar Use 
provisions currently allowed in some zones.  Finally the package includes 
housekeeping and conforming amendments to a number of other ZDO sections.   
 
In the public hearing portion, since we‟ve already heard the Staff report, public officials, 
if there are any public officials here, they will have five minutes each and then 
representatives from community planning organizations or agencies will have five 
minutes and finally anyone else who wishes to testify will have three minutes each.  If 
you wish to testify I need to have gotten a green card.  I don‟t have any green cards – 
and give them to Mary and with that I will ask, since I don‟t have any green cards, is 
there is anyone who wanted to testify on this item. 

 
The following three people spoke on this issue. 

1. Richard Langdon, Portland – concerned about the phrase “similar uses”. 
2. Les Poole, Oak Grove – word interpretation is confusing. 
3. Mack Woods, Canby – back to the basics. 

 
Since there is no else to speak, I will close the public hearing and ask if there are any 
other questions of Staff that were raised here and if not then we will be looking for a 
motion and I believe we have three possibilities before us, one being to approve it as is, 
one being to approve it leaving the “compatible” and “similar” language in as it was 
before, address the issue that was raised by Wendy Kellington or put it off for two 
weeks and review those changes to make sure that those are what we want to do 
throughout so I would entertain a motion on any of those three pathways if someone 
would like . . . 

 
MOTION 
 
Commissioner Savas: Madam Chair, I move we hold this off for a couple of weeks or 

so to allow Staff to clarify the language and make whatever 
changes and recommendations they feel appropriate. 

Commissioner Bernard: I think we have to identify a specific date, April 5th. 
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Rhett Tatum: I would recommend that that be for decision and deliberation 

only. 
Chair Lehan:   Yes. 
Commissioner Lininger: I‟ll second that. 
Chair Lehan: Okay, it has been moved by Commissioner Savas and 

seconded by Commissioner Lininger that we continue this 
matter until April 5, 2012 for deliberation and decision only.  Is 
there any discussion on that?   

I would just like to make a couple of comments about the general nature of the 
discussion and that is that codes, whether they‟re at the city level, the County level, 
because I‟ve worked with them for a couple of decades at the city level, they have 
many goals but you‟re always trying to walk a line between having clear and objective 
standards which you‟re required to have by law and being very fast and yet having the 
flexibility to change with changing circumstances and as was pointed out, you can‟t‟ say 
all the things that are allowed.  You have to, you always end up, you can‟t anticipate 
that everything that will ever come along and so you have conflicting goals of trying to 
be very fast but also trying to be responsive to the neighborhood and the other 
businesses in the area and trying to be clear and objective and yet having enough 
flexibility so that when a new use comes along that we had not anticipated, we have a 
path to get there.  And that‟s the challenge of writing good code and I know we are 
looking at a more complete review of how to tighten up and this is sort of a first step in 
terms of trying to clarify and make it more user friendly shall we say as we go forward 
but it‟s not a simple – there‟s no simple fix at any level for land use code.  And with that, 
all those in favor of continuing this, signify by saying “Aye”. 

 

Ayes.  It passes 5-0.   
 

Commissioner Savas: 
Madam Chair, I just want to just convey to Staff I appreciate them coming today and 
helping us through that, so thank you. 

 
End verbatim transcript 

 
V.  DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
 ~NO DISCUSSION ITEMS SCHEDULED 
 
VI. CITIZEN COMMUNICATION  
http://www.clackamas.us/bcc/business/ 

1. Mack Woods, Canby – tax records regarding Jim Bernard‟s property. 
2. Jim Meyers, Molalla – want BCC to represent the tax payers. 
3. Robert Shannon, Damascus – traffic on 172nd near Vogel Rd. 
4. Yvonne Lazarus, Milwaukie – cutting of trees near proposed rail line. 
5. Maryanna Moore, Gladstone – Gladstone library and Mil. Light rail. 
6. Richard Langdon, Portland – What is the definition of “flexibility” in the County code. 
7. Les Poole, Oak Grove – light rail and misc. issues. 
8. Herb Chow, Portland – honesty from Commissioners – misc. issues. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.clackamas.us/bcc/business/
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VII.  CONSENT AGENDA  

Chair Lehan asked the Clerk to read the consent agenda by title, she then asked for a motion. 
MOTION: 
Commissioner Bernard: I move we approve the Consent Agenda.  
Commissioner Damon: Second. 
Chair Lehan – all those in favor/opposed: 
Commissioner Damon: Aye. 
Commissioner Savas:  Aye. 
Commissioner Lininger: Aye. 
Commissioner Bernard: Aye. 
Chair Lehan:   Aye. 
Chair Lehan – The Ayes have it and the motion is approved. 
 
A.     Health, Housing & Human Services 

 
1. Approval of an Amendment to the Agreement with American Medical Response 

Northwest, Inc. for Emergency Ambulance Services - CH 

 

2. Approval to Apply for a Rural Transportation Grant from the Oregon Department of 
Transportation in order to continue the Mountain Express Bus Service in the Hoodland 
Area – SSD  

 
B.     Department of Transportation & Development 

 
1. Approval of Supplemental Project Agreement No. 27945 between Clackamas County 

and the Oregon Department of Transportation for the Salmon River (Arrah Wanna 
Road) Bridge Replacement Project 

 
C. Elected Officials 

 
1. Approval of Previous Business Meeting Minutes – BCC 
 
D. Department of Emergency Management 

 
1. Approval of Inter-Governmental Agreements with Boring Water District and the City of 

West Linn for the Use of Clackamas County Emergency Notification System 
 
VIII. COMMISSIONERS COMMUNICATION 
http://www.clackamas.us/bcc/business/ 

 
 
 
 

MEETING ADJOURNED – 12:04 PM 
 
 
 
NOTE:  Regularly scheduled Business Meetings are televised and broadcast on the Clackamas County 
Government Channel.  These programs are also accessible through the County’s Internet site.  DVD 
copies of regularly scheduled BCC Thursday Business Meetings are available for checkout at the 
Clackamas County Library in Oak Grove by the following Saturday.  You may also order copies from any 
library in Clackamas County or the Clackamas County Government Channel. 

http://www.clackamas.us/bcc/business/ 
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